Dear Colleagues

Benny Harston (Chair of the RCN Nurse Practitioner Association) and I attended the NMC Council meeting yesterday, where the results of their consultation on a framework for the standard of post-registration nursing were discussed.  A paper, with the consultation anaylsis and recommendations, was presented by Dr Pam Walter.  She emphasised that the number of consultation responses from individuals demonstrated considerable support for the majority of questions that had been posed, with a significant proportion from nurses who considered themselves to be already working at this advanced level.  10 key stakeholders (including 4 country representation) responded.

There was also signficant support for the proposals from the consumer/patient organisations that responded, which is obviously particularly important.  This reinforced the outstanding public protection issues that we have been highlighting for many years, around nurses working at a level beyond initial registration and in particular misuse of the title Nurse Practitioner, amongst others. 

I am delighted to tell you that the NMC Council agreed that a standard of proficiency for a level beyond initial registration should be set, this level of practice should be registered, and the title for this level of practice should be "advanced nurse practitioner".  

The Department of Health (Privy Council) will now be asked to approve the legislation to establish this register as a sub-part of the nursing register and this would require their agreement that this register should be established following the NMC's recommendations.  Preliminary discussions in this area have already begun, however this process can be complex and will probably take some time.

The definition for an advanced nurse practitioner that had been proposed in the consultation, was generally supported by the respondents to the consultation.  However concerns were expressed about lack of clarity, particularly in relation to ensuring public understanding of the terms expert etc.  The NMC Concil therefore agreed further work needed to be done by the Nursing Committee to address this.

The proposed standard of proficiency (based on the NONPF Nurse Practitioner competencies) had general support from the respondents, with most comments centred on Domain 3 where the main suggestion was that this should make reference to "assessment" in the title of the domain.  A key message from the consultation was the need to re-write and align the competencies in relation to the Knowledge and Skills framework. This would ensure congruence with Agenda for Change, but also provide the opportunity to ensure that the language of the competencies more accurately reflects an advanced level of practice. The NMC Council agreed that this work should be undertaken.

There was general support in the consultation for the principle of re-registration.  The NMC Council discussed other work that was going on in relation to the re-registration process for the three parts of the register.  They emphasised that the re-registration process for advanced nurse practitioners should be in line with the outcome of this work, but that a re-registration process should be in place for this level of practice.

In the consultation there was general support for accomodating existing practitioners, with unanimous support from consumer/patient organisations.  Reservations were around the process and the need to ensure that it is proportionate, robust and demonstrates achievemnent of the approved standard.  The NMC Council agreed that the Nursing Committee should continue their work in this area (which I have been contributing to) and present their proposals at the next Council meeting in September.

Not surprisingly, the issue of "masters level thinking" generated the most mixed reponse in the consultation. There was concern that this would become equated with the need to have a Masters qualification and this is not what the NMC had intended.  They recognised that more work needed to be done in this area so that those who are already working at this level of practice are not disenfranchised. The NMC Council concluded that the Nursing Committee should do further work to clarify what is meant by Masters level thinking, and recognised that some of this would be answered by alignment with the KSF.  It was hoped that the Nursing Committee would be able to report back on this at the September Council meeting.  

The proposed timescale of 2010 had mixed responses in the consultation, with some wanting much earlier implementation.  The Council discussed this and recognised that a reasonable transition period was needed to enable the majority of those eligible to demonstrate that they are already working at the approved standard, to do so.  However the issue of immediate public protection issues, the rapid pace of change and the long time scale that work in the this area from the UKCC period to date has taken were emphasised.  This lead the NMC Council to conclude that September 2010 should be the latest date for implementation of the standard, but it was anticipated that the register would be established before this date to accomodate existing nurses. 

The decisions that the NMC Council made at this meeting are extremely welcome and something that we have been pushing for for many years. I spoke to Jonathan Asbridge afterward, who was thrilled with the outcome. 

We have offered Pam Walter and Nancy Kirkland (Chair of the Nursing

Committee) our full support for the additional work that needs to be done and I will be meeting with Pam in the near future to discuss this in more detail.

I have to say that Benny and I felt elated at the end of this meeting!  We will obviously be attending next NMC Council meeting in September and will share the outcome of that meeting.

Kind regards

Katrina 
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